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1 Reason for reservation of TAR values

On a GSM SIM card, the SIM Toolkit applets are under control of one operator (the SIM provider) and are only accessible by this operator.  In such a situation only one operator manages all the SIM toolkit servers related to a particular card and no interworking is possible. 

As 3G UICC is a multi-application, multi-session and multi-provider card such a structure is no longer valid. A USAT applet should be able to exchange information with a USAT server that does not belong to the same service provider. Applet-server interworking requires reserving TAR values for specific applets. Such applets would fulfil a given task in a service provider dependant way. 

If we consider the case of mobile commerce for instance, it would be useful to reserve a TAR value for each given type of mobile commerce applet. Thus a merchant site located on a visited network would be able to activate the payment applet of the buyer. Then the payment could be done by PKI, credit card or any other payment means (up to the applet provider).

Reserving a TAR value is one aspect of the applet sharing. The other aspect is the applet-server interface. For the mobile commerce case, MasterCard formed the Global Mobile Commerce Team in November 1999. This group is in the process of specifying an SMS format used for mobile commerce. This specification or any other one could be retained by 3GPP and assigned a TAR value.

2 Proposal

France Télécom proposes to reserve a range of TAR values for release 2000 (and eventually 1999). These TAR values will be assigned later on, depending on the market needs. Nevertheless, TAR reservation should be done as fast as possible so that developers don’t use the whole spectrum of TAR values. Considering that TAR is three bytes long (which means 16 million possibilities), we can try to reserve 65 536 TAR values. For instance all TAR values beginning with ‘5A’. 

Service providers and card manufacturers are welcomed to check if such a range of TAR values is suitable for their USAT implementation. If so, a CR could be proposed to TS-31.110 for next meeting reserving the desired TAR values. Nevertheless, if some service providers are already using a TAR beginning with 5A, 3GPP would assign this particular TAR value to these providers (keeping the remaining values for interface normalised applets).
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